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The meeting ~as ~alled co order at 3 .1 0 p.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 90: OFFICE OF THE UNITED NATIONS HIGH C01MISSIONER FOR REFUGEES 
(continued) 

(c) ASSISTANCE TO RE~'UGBES IN AFRICA: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) 
(A/C .3/37/L.43 and L.61) 

1. The CHAIRMAN invited those members of the Co mmittee who wished to do so to 
explain their vote on draft resolution A/C .3/37/L.43 , which had been adopted 
without a vote at the 6lst meeting . 

2 . Mr. GERSHMAN (United States of America) said that his Government recognized 
the need for continuing assistance to African refugees and the countries harbouring 
them, as could be seen from its consistent contribution of about one third of the 
UNHCR budget for programmes in Africa and elsewhere and its recent substantial 
pledge in respec t of UNHCR ' s programmes during 1983 , nearly one third of which was 
designated for assistance to refugees in Africa. 

3 . The results of the International Conference on Assistance to Refugees in 
Africa (ICARA) had fulfilled neither the des i res nor all of the reasonable 
expectations of the participants . Major donor Governments, including his own, 
remained , however , fully engaged, wi th the asylum countries, in seeking to 
implement the spirit and substance of the Conference. The Un ited States was wholly 
committed to rendering ass i stance both through bilateral channels and through 
UNHCR , fully taking into account the special needs of the l ess developed countries 
that had generously provided masses of refugees with a pl ace to settle . Indeed , 
even during a time of budget aus terity, the United States Congress had approved a 
special appropriation of $30 million for the fi scal year 1983 for developmental 
projects in areas affected by refugee influxes in Africa. Of that new 
appropriation, $12 million had already been earmarked for programmes in Somalia, 
and $6 million for prograrrunes in the sudan . He hoped that there was no doubt about 
his Government ' s commitment to assisting refugees in Africa. However, it believed 
that another international conference on African refugees in 1984 would be an 
unhelpful exercise, for such a conference was not likel y to be any more effective 
t han the existing multilateral and bilateral mechanisms . The United States would 
prefer a meeting in 1984 of the Permanent Representatives to the Unit ed Nations 
Office at Geneva to review the continuing needs of refugees in Africa . Since 
African refugees had nothing practical to gain from a ma j or international 
conference in 1984 and the considerable expenses of such a conference could be 
better used to provide direct aid, his delegation had called for a vote on 
paragraph 5 of draft resol ution A/C . 3/37/L.43 and had abstained in the vote. 
However , it had not wi s hed to block consensus on the draft resolution as a whole . 
It had taken that position as a demonstration of its commitment t o the continuing 
need for assistance to African refugees. 

4. Mrs. YAMAZAKI (Japan) said that her delegation had joined in the cons ensus on 
draft resoluti on A/C.3/ 37/ L.43. Since it was concerned about the problems facing 
refugees and displaced persons wherever they were, Japan had taken an active part 
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in ICARA, pledging $20 million for assistance to African refugees. Of that amount, 
$5 million had already been contributed to UNHCR's assistance programme for African 
refugees, and, through WFP, Japan had provided food worth $15 million to the Sudan, 
Somalia, Nigeria, Chad, Zaire and Burundi. In addition, her Government had 
announced a contribution of $3 million to UNHCR for assistance to African refugees 
at the recent meeting of the Executive Committee of the Programme of the High 
Commissioner. In June 1982 it had sent a survey team to three countries in the 
Horn of Africa to obtain on-the-spot information on the refugee situation. Thus, 
since Japan was making every possible effort to aid African refugees and displaced 
persons, her delegation believed that the focus of a second ICARA should be a 
review of the results of the first Conference. It therefore welcomed the adoption 
of draft resolution A/C.3/37/L.43. In conclusion she expressed her appreciation to 
the sponsors of that draft resolution for their efforts to accommodate her 
delegation's views. 

5. Mrs. ROSER (Federal Republic of Germany) said that it was well known that her 
country was concerned about refugee questions, as could be seen from its initiative 
in the Special Political Committee and its steadily increasing bilateral and 
multilateral contributions. It believed that refugee problems should be addressed 
on an equal basis wherever they occurred through the appropriate established 
agencies. However, it was aware that Africa had especially massive flows of 
refugees and large-scale needs for humanitarian assistance. The first ICARA had, 
as the draft resolution acknowledged, raised world consciousness about that 
problem. However, the usefulness of a second conference in 1984 should have been 
thoroughly examined before any decision was taken. It would seem that the review 
of the first Conference could be carried out more econ~nically through established 
channels. Furthermore, the proposed comprehensive report on country situations 
should have been the basis for a decision on whether to hold a second conference. 
A conference should be as well prepared as possible and have realistic goals in 
order to avoid raising hopes which could not be fulfilled. In conclusion, she said 
that her delegation had a number of reservations concerning particular paragraphs 
of the draft resolution. 

6. The CHAIRMAN announced that the Committee had concluded its consideration of 
agenda item 90. 

AGENDA ITEM 12: REPORT OF THE ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COUNCIL (continued) (A/36/855; 
A/37/3, Parts I, II and III, A/37/178, 188 and Corr.l and Add.l, 201, 259, 310, 
333, 412, 419, 420, 422, 452, 495, 500, 519, 521, 540, 556, 564, 611, 618; 
A/C.3/37/l, 5, 7 and Corr.l and 2 (English only), 8 and 9; A/C.3/37/L.47, L.50, 
L.53, L.54/Rev.l, L.55, L.57/Rev.2, L.58, L.62, L.63 1 L.64, L.67, L.68, L.69) 

AGENDA ITEM 93: INTERNA'!'IONAL CAMPAIGN AGAINST TRAFFIC IN DRUGS: REPORT OF THE 
SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/37/292, A/37/530, A/37/586) 

7. Mr. EINHAUS (Director, Office of the United Nations Disaster Relief 
Co-ordinator), speaking in response to General Assembly resolution 36/161, which 
had called for a progress report on assistance to Ethiopia to be submitted to the 
General Assembly at its current session, said that the Government of Ethiopia had 
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undertaken a project to settle displaced persons in the highlands of the southern 
province of Bale, where a cool climate and adequate rainfall would make it possible 
for them to start new lives. With regard to long-term measures, the Government had 
formally expressed its keen interest in the establishment of an inter-governmental 
body representing all the affected countries of the region to co-ordinate and 
support efforts to combat the effects of drought and other natural disasters and to 
deal with the problems of medium-term and long-term recovery and rehabilitation. 
The Government had conveyed its wish to work closely with all other nations in 
eastern Africa in drought control and in mitigating the effects of drought. The 
proposed inter-governmental machinery should be set up as early as possible with 
the support of the United Nations. 

8. Famine and the effects of internal conflict persisted in northern Ethiopia, 
but significant improvements had taken place in the southern provinces. It had 
been estimated that there were still 4.8 million people seriously affected 
throughout the country, mainly in the Ogaden, Eritrea, Tigre and Gamu Gofa 
regions. In March 1981, the United Nations Co-ordinating Committee for Relief and 
Rehabilitation, in collaboration with the Relief and Rehabilitation Commission of 
Ethiopia (RRC), had published a report identifying the most urgently needed relief 
and rehabilitation assistance for about 1.5 million people in the regions of Bale, 
Sidamo, Gamu Gofa, Hararghe and Eritrea within a time frame of about 18 rnonths. 
That short-term programme had envisaged food rations, the provision of basic 
services and assistance to restore essential infrastructures. The most pressing 
need had been food. Food assistance required for the 18-month period had been 
estimated at 192,000 tons of grain, 17,600 tons of supplementary food and 
14,400 tons of edible oil. Rainfall in some parts of the country in March and 
June 1981 and January 1982 had not been sufficient to end the drought. According 
to FAO, wide-spread food shortages had developed as a result of the drought, 
combined with insect and pest attacks. In 1981, the rains had come late in most of 
the plateau area, which normally provided 90 per cent of the country's grain 
production. The information compiled by the ~V:PP Office at Addis Ababa on 
non-project related food relief aid received by Ethiopia from ext;ernal sources 
showed that the following amounts of grain and food had been receivedJ 
90,710 metric tons in 1980, 113,589 metric tons .in 1981 and 10,000 metric tons, 
along with 80,000 metric tons from WFP within the "food for work" project, thus far 
in 1982. The national availability of cereals and pulses had been only 328 grammes 
per capita per day for 1981 and was certain to be lower in 1982J the United Nations 
survival ration was 400 grrunmes. The estimated deficit in current production was 
about 350,000 tons of cereals. That food was urqently required and most of it 
would have to come from external sources. Funds for commercial purchase were not 
available. 

9. The shortage of trucks to distribute relief items had been a perennial problem 
for RRC which had to hire trucks to supplement the services of its own vehicles. 
Sixty of the 78 trucks ordered in 1980 had arrived. A credit had been granted and 
payment was being made over five years. The down payment had been given by the 
Swedish Government, but so far no other donor had come forward with a 
contribution. In that connection, he said that, as a result of a recent agreement 
between RRC and the Swedish International Development Administration (SIDA), a 
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consultancy study had been carried out to examine national trucking facilities with 
a view to identifying shortcomings and to strengthening the existing 
infrastructure. It was likely that, as a result of that study, UNDRO would 
co-operate with SIDA in providing international sponsorship for a programme aimed 
at reinforcing the trucking capacity at the disposal of RRC by about 50 trucks for 
long haulage. There were also plans to improve traffic monitoring and control so 
as to reduce the amount of time that trucks stood idle. 

10. The two main components of the health care activities in the short-term 
programme were the improvement of services, including the provision of medicaments 
and supplies, and the restoration of the health infrastructure through the repair 
and reconstruction of damaged facilities. In May 1981, the members of WHO had 
requested the Director-General of that agency to mobilize, on an emergency basis, 
health and medical assistance for the Government of Ethiopia. 

11. The total costs of programmes so far approved by the United Nations 
Co-ordinating Committee for Relief and Rehabilitation in consultation with RRC was 
estimated at $215 million, but so far contributions made for the period 1980-1981 
amounted only to some $43 million. In June 1982, UNHCR and the League of Red Cross 
Societies had signed an agreement by which the League became the operational 
partner of UNHCR in a $20 million programme to assist returnees in Ethiopia. In 
July 1980, the League had started operations in Ethiopia consisting of two 
components, relief and development. 

12. The relief operations had been phased out in July 1981, but, as a result of 
continuing food shortages after that date, the League had been working through the 
Ethiopian Red Cross Society to provide food to the three southern provinces and 
Hararghe with food provided from outsise sources and supplemented by local produce, 
the Ethiopian Red Cross Society had continued distribution to people in shelters 
during most of 1982. The Ethiopian Red Cross Society had maintained its own health 
team working among displaced people in the Jijiga area, and in mid-February 1982 a 
second health team had been sent on an emergency basis to the Garno-Gofa region, 
where a recent measles epidemic in a heavily populated rural area had caused some 
4,000 deaths among children. The League had also made preparations for setting up 
a warehouse/workshop project in Addis Ababa, the construction of which was expected 
to start in the near future. At the same time, the League was assisting the 
Ethiopian Red Cross in drawing up a disaster preparedness plan. COntributions 
announced to the League for relief operations since July 1980 had amounted to 
approximately $5.6 million by the end of 1981. 

13. On behalf of the Secretary-General, he appealed to the international comnunity 
to contribute generously to the implementation of the programmes necessary for the 
achievement of self-sustained survival by the displaced and drought-affected people. 

14. Mr. DHAR (Assistant Secretary-General, Office for Development Research and 
Policy Analysis) said that he wished to make a clarification concerning document 
A/37/500. He assured the COmmittee that the report containing the comments of the 
Secretary-General on the feasibility, programme and co-ordination implications, and 
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resource implications of the main recommendations submitted by the Ad Hoc Working 
Group on the SOcial Aspects of the Development Activities of the United Nations was 
being prepared by the Secretariat and \V'Ould be submitted to the Economic and SOcial 
Council at its first regular session in 1983. Furthermore, it was to be made 
available in good time so that the Council might take decisions on the 
recommendations of the Ad Hoc Working Group. 

15. Mr. COHEN (Israel), speaking on agenda item 93, said that drug use in Israel 
was comparatively low, with two separate groups of users. The first consisted of 
roughly 100,000 people who used hashish, were not addicts and functioned 
satisfactorily in their daily activities. The demand of that group was elastic, 
varying according to the state of the market, which was directly influenced by the 
political situation in neighbouring countries, from which the hashish came. The 
second group consisted of a very small number of addicts, characterized by social 
malfunctioning independent of their drug habits. Abstinence was only the first 
step in a treatment aimed at full social rehabilitation, and therapy centres had 
been established throughout the country. For those people, the market situation 
and drug availability dictated the type of drugs used. When heroin had first 
appeared in Israel in late 1975, most of the buyers had come from among those who 
had been using medical narcotics and raw opium. 

16. Since Israel did not grow, manufacture or process illegal drugs, those 
chemicals were either smuggled into the country or, to a limited extent, diverted 
from legitimate local supply sources. Hashish, the most widely used drug, was 
smuggled into Israel fron neighbouring countries by land, through the Sinai 
Peninsula, and by sea. The rather limited demand for raw opium, heroin and cocaine 
was satisfied directly by couriers from other Middle East countries or by theft 
from legal medical stocks. Medical over-prescription was the main source of opiate 
narcotics, narcotic substitutes, barbiturates and tranquilizers, which were used 
and marketed by the addict population. 

17. Since the key problem was to stem the flow of drugs both into and out of 
Israel, the Government had launched a country-wide campaign to curb drug 
trafficking through new legislation, police enforcement and educational 
programmes. The maximum sentence for drug trafficking was 15 years imprisonment, 
while possession for personal use could be punished by up to three years 
imprisonment. A person charged with trafficking who wished to have the charge 
changed to possession was obliged to prove that the drugs involved were not 
intended for sale. An effort to disrupt the drug market had been launched both 
nationally and internationally, through the co-operation of under-cover agents and 
foreign intelligence. 

18. Israel was a party to all the major international conventions for the control 
od drug abuse and illicit traffic and actively co-operated with all the relevant 
international agencies. As always, Israel was prepared to share its experience and 
achievements in that field and it encouraged a continued exchange of views and 
information with all those co~nitted to the international campaign against drug 
traffic. It believed Chat the United Nations and its specialized agencies could 
help promote a joint world-wide effort to deal with that most dangerous problem. 
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19. Mr. LODGE (United States of America), speaking on the question of human rights 
and mass exoduses, endorsed the intention of the Special Rapporteur on Human Rights 
and massive exoduses not to encourage further institutional arrangements involving 
more financial or human resources. The United J~tions system had adequate means to 
address the issues within ongoing programmes and activities. His Government was 
prepared to support the appointment of a Special Representative for Humanitarian 
Questions, if the General Assembly so decided, on the understanding that such an 
office would be primarily concerned with improving the United Ietions machinery for 
dealing with human rights and mass exoduses and that any tasks associated with its 
work would be absorbed according to a policy of zero growth in the United Ietions 
programme budget. 

20. His delegation felt that the Special Rapporteur had performed a very 
worthwhile exercise in enumerating the correspondences between refugee flights and 
systematic violations of each article of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights 
and in pointing out that totalitarian regimes virtually by definition denied those 
human rights. As to the special rapporteur's conclusion that the basic causes of 
mass exoduses were primarily economic, he found it difficult to square that with 
the root causes of the major current refugee problems, especially in South and 
South-East Asia. 

21. In contending that many positive attributes of the receiving countries had 
played an important part in the migration process, the Special Rapporteur had not 
taken adequately into account the recent progress achieved by the United States in 
reducing undue incentives to mass migration to the United States. His Government 
was reforrning its system of support services to promote early self-sufficiency for 
refugees rather than protracted dependence on public assistance. 

22. His Government was especially sensitive to the suggestion that the artificial 
labelling of migrants as refugees had blurred the lines between refugees and 
migrants. Indeed, the abuse of the right of asylum might have limited the 
absorptive capabilities of the developed countries. Given the need for a uniform, 
clear, consistent and rational immigration and refugee policy, the United States 
Refugee Act of 1980, the report of the President's Select Commission on Immigration 
and Refugee Policy, and the Executive Inter-agency Task Fbrce established by 
President Reagan had sought to deal on a national basis with some of the problems 
described in the Special Rapporteur's study. The Refugee Act of 1980 reiterated 
the historic policy of the United States to respond to the urgent needs of persons 
subject to persecution in their home countries and fruther declared that it was 
United States policy to encourage all nations to share in providing assistance and 
resettlement opportunities to refugees to the fullest possible extent. By 
substituting the internationally accepted definition of a refugee for the specific 
geographical or ideological criteria found in previous legislation, the United 
states had attempted to establish a comprehensive legal base for distinctions 
between refugees and migrants and between political and economic reasons for 
leaving one's country of origin. That Act and the current revisions to the 
Imnigration and Nationality Act were intended to clarify the distinction between 
economic and political reasons for migration. 
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23. His Government understood the Special Rapporteur's concern for an integrated, 
multidisciplinary and planned approach to the problei~ caused by mass human 
emergencies and was very sympathetic to the plea for an early evaluation of the 
root causes of mass exoduses. It agreed that there must be greater communication 
between the sending and receiving countries, planning for an early warning system 
and a trigger mechanism to generate immediate and timely responses to crises. 
Those functions could be performed if existing united Nations offices and agencies 
effectively discharged their mandates, reinforced each other, and were co-ordinated 
and guided as required by the Secretary-General. 

24. Mass exoduses were among the examples of barbaric acts of cruelty witnessed 
during the twentieth century and also sowed the seeds of further acts of cruelty in 
the years to come. Consideration must be given to the steps to be taken to halt 
such exoduses and to alleviate the pain and anguish caused by those which had 
occurred. The Special Rapporteur's study was a useful contribution to efforts to 
achieve those aims. 

25. Mr. BOEL (Denmark), speaking on behalf of the 10 member States of the European 
Community, said, with reference to agenda item 12, that human rights were being 
violated in many parts of the world. The States members of the European Community 
had repeatedly expressed their deep concern over those developments and had 
actively worked towards the strengthening of the capacity of the United Nations to 
respond to those violations. 

26. It was tragic to note the increased incidence of the violation of the right to 
life itself, the most fundamental human right. The European Community supported 
the recent decision by the Commission on Hwnan Rights to safeguard that right by 
appointing a special rapporteur to study the question of summary and arbitrary 
executions. 

27. There continued to be widespread evidence of the practice of torture and other 
forms of inhuman or degrading treatment, which could never be justified either 
legally or morally. The world community must continue to work towards the 
elimination of that particularly appalling human rights violation. Of crucial 
importance was the completion of a draft convention against torture by the 
Commission on Human Rights. The ethical norms relating to law enforcement agents, 
prison personnel, lawyers and health personnel should also continue to be 
strengthened. It was to be hoped that the Voluntary FUnd for Victims of Torture, 
established in 1981 by the General Assembly, would soon be able to initiate its 
work. 

28. More than 1 million people were currently in prison because their political 
opinions or their religion were contrary to their Government's policy or because of 
race, language or ethnic background. Political prisoners were often detained 
arbitrarily and secretly or were the victims of enforced or involuntary 
"disappearances". There had also been reports of a considerable nUIRber of 
so-called disappearances of children and other persons who had not been in any way 
involved in political activities. The shocking evidence that had recently emerged 
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in Argentina of the fate of many disappeared persons had highlighted the 
seriousness and urgency of the problem. The States members of the European 
Community had supported the establishment by the Commission on Human Rights of the 
Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances. One particular area of 
concern to them was the question of missing persons in cyprus. 

29. Many, although not all, situations of human rights violations were covered in 
the present report of the Economic and Social Council. One of the most important 
issues was the situation in south Africa, which had been repeatedly and 
unequivocally condemned by the European Community. The United Nations should 
pursue and intensify its efforts to influence south Africa to end the system of 
apartheid and establish a free and just society for all. The report also dealt 
with violations of human rights in the occupied Arab territories. The European 
Community had denounced the violations of the liberties and rights of the 
inhabitants of those territories, occupied by Israel since 1967. Israeli policy in 
that area during the past year was one of the most serious obstacles to progress 
towards a peaceful settlement in the Middle East. 

30. With regard to the more general theme of human rights and massive exoduses, 
the Special Rapporteur of the Commission on Human Rights had, in his excellent 
study, analysed the variety of reasons for mass exoduses, one of which was flagrant 
violations of human rights. Such was the case in Afghanistan, where large-scale 
soviet military intervention and occupation had been followed by violations of the 
most basic human rights of the Afghans, followed, in turn, by the exodus of more 
than 20 per cent of the Afghan population. A similar situation had occurred in 
Cambodia. 

31. At its thirty-eighth session, the Commission on Human Rights had adopted 
resolutions with regard to several other countries where the human rights situation 
gave cause for concern. In El Salvador, violations of the most fundamental human 
rights continued to be grave and persistent. The European Community strongly urged 
the Government of El Salvador to take steps to ensure respect for human rights and 
fundamental freedoms and to establish a dialogue in order to put an end to the 
tragic conflict through political means. 

32. In Guatemala, the great majority of the people did not exercise economic, 
social and cultural rights to any degree and a high level of violence prevailed. 
The Government of Guatemala must take steps to ensure respect for human rights and 
fundamental freedoms. The European Community looked forward to the thorough study 
of the Special Rapporteur on the human rights situation in Guatemala, to be 
submitted to the Commission at its thirty-ninth session. 

33. The states members of the European Community were deeply concerned over the 
general human rights situation in Iran and, in particular over the ruthless 
persecutions of the regime's political opponents. Many thousands of persons, 
including very young people, had been executed during the previous three-year 
period. In many cases, individuals had been subjected to arbitrary arrest and 
punishment, without the most elementary safeguards for a fair trial. Such practices 
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contravened the provisions of the International Covenant on Civil and Political 
Rights, which had been ratified by Iran. The European Community reiterated its 
appeal to the Iranian Government to co-operate with the United Nations in that 
matter and looked forward to a comprehensive report on the hlman rights situation 
in Iran, to be presented by the Secretary-General to the Commission on Human Rights 
at its thirty-ninth session. 

34. The States members of the European Community regretted that the Chilean 
authorities had continued to refuse to co-operate with the Special Rapporteur on 
Chile. In his report, the Special Rapporteur concluded that the human rights 
situation in Chile had not improved. The European Community agreed with the 
Special Rapporteur that abolition of the state of emergency and the restoration of 
traditional democratic legal order would be a major step towards the respect and 
enjoyment of human rights in Chile. The European Co1mnunity was concerned, in 
particular, at the practice of banishment and exile and restrictions regarding 
trade union activities. It noted with interest the announcement by the Chilean 
authorities of the establishment of a commission to consider the problems of the 
repatriation of political exiles. 

35. Since the imposition of martial law in Poland, the Ministers for FOreign 
Affairs of the European Co1mnunity had repeatedly expressed their deep concern over 
the widespread violations of human rights and fundamental freedoms in that 
country. r4any Poles had since been released. That positive step should be 
followed by the release of the remaining internees, the lifting of martial law and 
the restoration of dialogue with all relevant groups in Polish society. 

36. The Commission on Human Rights had expressed satisfaction that the human 
rights situation in Bolivia had improved. 

37. The States members of the European Community welcomed one aspect of the 
present work of the Commission on Human Rights, the provision of advisory services, 
and urged Governments to co-operate closely with the Commission and other 
appropriate rmited Nations bodies in that regard. 

38. The situations he had dealt with, and other violations of human rights, 
clearly demonstrated the importance of general acceptance of the International 
Covenants on Human Rights, the International Convention on the Elimination of All 
Forms of Racial Discrimination and other legally binding treaties in the field of 
human rights. It was important to improve further the effectiveness of United 
Nations machinery in the human rights area. In the opinion of the European 
Community, the establishment of the post of a High Commissioner for Human Rights 
would provide the means for dealing with cases of gross violations of an urgent 
nature outside the sessions of the General Assembly, the Economic and SOcial 
Council and the Co1mnission on Human Rights. The Ten also welcomed the decision of 
the Secretary-General to redesignate the Division of Human Rights as a Centre for 
Human Rights. It was to be hoped that steps would be taken to restore the Centre's 
liaison office in New York to its previous strength. 
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39. Mr. WALKATE (Netherlands) said that his delegation agreed with the views 
expressed by the representative of Denmark on behalf of the 10 member States of the 
European Community, one of which was the Netherlands. 

40. His country was in a rather privileged situation since, as of 1983, it would 
be represented not only in the Economic and Social Council and in the Commission on 
Human Rights but also in the Security Council. It was prepared to accept that 
heavy responsibility and to work towards the two fundamental objectives of peace 
and security, on the one hand, and justice, on the other, referred to by the former 
Prime Minister and Minister for Foreign Affairs of his country in a statement made 
before the General Assembly. Clearly, peace and justice for all could not be 
attained without the full respect for and observance of human rights and 
fundamental freedoms. 

41. The Commission on Human Rights had been quite active and had made good 
progress in its "issue-oriented" approach to human rights, as was evident in the 
appointment of a Special Rapporteur to draft a study on the horrible practice of 
summary or arbitrary executions, the extension of the mandate of the \vorking Group 
on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances and work on the draft convention against 
torture. Other important results of the recent session of the Commission on Human 
Rights included the study on the implications for hwnan rights of recent 
developments concerning situations known as states of siege or emergency, progress 
made by the Sub-Commission on the terms of reference for a High Co~nissioner for 
Human Rights and resolution 1982/30 concerning the right and responsibility of 
individuals, groups and organs of society to promote and protect hUJnan rights. 
Another example of progress in that area was the outcome of the work of the 
thirty-fifth session of the Sub-CoJnrnission on Prevention of Discrimination and 
Protection of Minorities, described in its report E/CN.4/1983/4. His delegation 
especially welcomed the initiatives of the Sub-Commission in sending telegrams in 
response to the unfortunate events in Lebanon, the arrest of two persons in Malawi 
and the assassination of Dr. Ruth First, well known for her devotion to the 
struggle against apartheid. Furthermore, the Sub-Commission had decided to send 
two of its experts to l4auritania and, through resolution 1982/14 was proposing to 
institutionalize the practice of sending missions. His Government welcomed the 
debate in the Commission on the the Sub-Commission's interpretation of its 
mandate. He also drew attention to the important role played by the Human Rights 
Conanittee with regard to the protection and promotion of human rights. 

42. successive Governments of his country had repeatedly made clear that human 
rights were a major element in the country's foreign policy. It was encouraging 
that the Secretary-General had announced that he intended to accord high priority 
to the promotion and protection of human rights, as demonstrated by his decision to 
redesignate the Division of Human Rights as a Centre for Human Rights. 

43. While it was encouraging to be able to point to positive results, the overall 
human rights situation in the world was bleak indeed. It 1~as impossible to achieve 
a higher standard of living, a better distribution of wealth and the continuous 
motivation of people in those areas if basic human rights were denied or suspended. 
His country's human rights policy was firmly based on a strong belief in the rule 
of law and in the freedom and dignity of the individual. 
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44. Mr. THUNBORG {Sweden) said t hat the rights guaranteed by the universal 
Declaration of Human Rights were inviolable, no matter what the political 
circumstances in a given country might be. All States had an obligation to protect 
and promote the human rights of individuals. The citizen had the right to 
protection by the State, whatever its level of economic development, of such 
fundamental civil rights as the right to life and freedom from torture, forced 
labour and arrest and detention without trial or sentence. The citizen also had 
the right to expect that State authorities would promote policies aimed at 
enhancing their physical well-being. In that respect, an economic development 
process that was not guided by a commitment to meet that obligation in respect of 
all citizens was meaningless. 

45 . Individuals must be guaranteed freedom of association in order to claim those 
rights, and were entitled to judicial, administrative or legislative recourse when 
their rights were violated. The ability of individual citizens to claim their 
rights through a process of remedy distinguished human rights from the State's 
rights. 

46. Reasons of internal security or the need to deal with subversive political 
elements that threatened national unity or economic development were often cited as 
justifications for violations of human rights. HOwever, acceptance of such 
justifications implied a double moral standard. Any State that aspired to real 
social progress and lasting peace and security must incorporate the protection and 
promotion of human rights into its policies. 

47. Violations of human rights were a legitimate concern for the international 
community, and his Government would continue, both in international forums and 
through bilateral diplomatic channels, t o explore ways t o end such violations. 

48. One of the essential tasks of the United Nations was the elaboration of 
international rules and norms for the protection of human rights. However, many 
States which were willing to commit themselves to the protection of human rights 
were unwilling to submit to effective international monitoring of their observance 
of those commitments. As a result, accession to international conventions 
constituted only a half measure, while the implementation of accepted norms became 
entirely dependent on the good will of individual States. Implementation at the 
national level alone was clearly inadequate, as was demonstrated by the reactions 
of certain St ates, including States in Eastern Europe , which were parties to 
various human rights instruments, to attempts t o assess the ways in which their 
Governments met their obligations. Critics in those countries often suffered 
harassment, physical mistreatment and even murder. 

49. His Government consequently believed that it was essential that the machinery 
for implementing international rules and norms for the protection of human rights 
should be strengthened. At present Sweden was co-operating with many other States 
in the finalization of a draft covenant on the use of torture, which was a 
particularly cruel violation of human rights. The legal sanctioning of summary 
executions in many countr ies constituted another serious violation of human rights, 
and his Government welcomed the appointment of a Special Rapporteur to study that 
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practice. Recent reports of mass executions, mutilating punishment and persecution 
of national and religious minorities and the phenomenon of "disappearances" gave 
cause for alarm. His delegation commended the Working Group on disappeared persons 
for the excellent work it had done on that serious and difficult question during 
its short existence. 

50. His Government opposed violence as a means of solving political or social 
problems, but at the same time refused to accept the argument that an oppressed 
people striving for legitimate social and economic reforms within its own society 
should automatically be classified as terrorists. The violence currently taking 
place in Central America was provoked primarily by opponents of the people's demand 
for a bearable life, and not by subversive foreign Powers. Demands for change had 
been met with violence by government forces and extreme rightest groups enjoying 
government support. However, violations of human rights threatened to destabilize 
international relations, and national security could not be won at the expense of 
human rights and fundamental freedoms or of the development potential of other 
nations. 

51. His delegation was shocked at the frequent interruption of the democratization 
process in some countries by military take-overs, particularly since they were 
often the result of foreign interference. The habit of military dictatorships to 
proclaim states of seige or martial law, under which human rights were abrogated, 
also gave cause for deep concern. In South Africa, the denial of human rights 
constituted the very foundation of society and was part of the Constitution. 
However, such a system could not be maintained indefinitely, even by brute force. 
The concern of Member States for human rights must be universal, and the United 
Nations must assume its responsibility and strengthen respect for human rights 
throughout the world. 

52. Mr. CHADERTON (Venezuela) said that his country was a developing country with 
major economic and social problems as well as one that had experienced violations 
of human rights under dictatorships. At present the country was a democracy in 
which fundamental freedoms were fully enjoyed. Government authorities were 
appointed by means of free elections' consequently, the Venezuelan of today was a 
citizen educated in freedom, for whom democracy was a natural condition. However, 
in order to achieve that democracy, Venezuelans had made great sacrifices, for 
continued economic and social progress, which in turn strengthened political 
democracy. 

53. In a strictly Latin American context, his country had paid dearly in its 
struggle for democracy, freedom and human rights. In its firm policy of protecting 
the basic rights of individuals and societies, it had been forced to downgrade, 
suspend or break off diplomatic relations with Governments of brother Latin 
American countries. That policy had been inspired by a single moral consideration 
and had been applied in the same single-minded fashion. At the risk of genuine 
misunderstandings, his Government had taken on difficult responsibilities in its 
determination to help smooth the way for the forces of moderation in countries 
caught between the repression and terrorism of the left and of the right. 
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54. The Inter-American Commission on Human Rights was Latin America's own forum 
for deaing with questions related to human rights. Its reports were submitted 
annually to the General Assembly of the Organization of American States, where they 
were given due consideraion. The work of the Commission had been of paramount 
importance in promoting human rights development in some countries and in 
protecting the lives, freedom and security of persons persecuted for political 
reasons. A Venezuelan, Dr. Andres Aguilar, had until recently, chaired the 
Coirunission, and had always enjoyed the support of democratic Governments in 
Venezuela. Another Venezuelan, Dr. Pedro Nikken, was a judge of the Inter-American 
Court of Human Rights, whose jurisdiction with regard to human rights Venezuela had 
accepted as binding. He wondered how many States which sponsored draft resolutions 
would be prepared to accept as binding the jurisdiction of an international court 
of human rights. Venezuela not only performed its internal political duty to 
protect human rights under the Constitution, but it also fulfilled its 
international obligations as a State party to human rights instruments. In 
fulfilling that latter obligation, Venezuelans had had to renounce any material and 
commercial benefits that might have been derived from a complacent and passively 
compliant relationship with regimes that violated human dignity. 

55. At a time when the General Assembly was discussing draft resolutions on human 
rights in Latin America, his delegation wished to protest at the prejudiced and 
intolerable custom of singling out Latin American countries as the only violators 
of human rights when, in fact, they were neither the originators nor the sole 
perpetrators of such violations. He pointed out that, during the sixteenth 
century, when the mistreatment of the original inhabitants of the ~nericas had 
become known, the situation had been denounced on the American continent and in 
Spain, and racial equality had been proclaimed as a corollary to the notion of 
human dignity. He proposed that anyone who wished to lecture Latin Americans on 
human rights should compare their own histories with that of Latin America and 
consult Vitoria and Suarez, the fathers of international law. 

56. It was time to draw attention to the ritual which some Nordic Governments 
enacted in the Third Committee when they placed in the prisoner's dock only Latin 
American countries, giving preference to the smallest among them or to those which 
did not appear to have strategic resources or widespread political influence. At 
the same time, they overlooked other, genuinely shameful violations of human rights 
in Latin America. The reason for that predilection appeared to be a veiled 
anti-Latin American racism which could be presented in a socially acceptable 
disguise and had the added advantage of securing approval. 

57. Although the Nordic countries had played an important role in the study of the 
problems of peace and the promotion at all levels of policies in favour of world 
peace, he asked why those countries had since 1965 abstained in the voting on every 
General Assembly resolution calling for a peaceful and negotiated solution to the 
problem of the Malvinas. Perhaps the pacifist principles of those countries 
carried less weight in matters concerning Latin America. He asked for an 
explanation of the contradiction between the laudable pacifist policies of those 
countries and their considerable economic relations with the racist regime of South 
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Africa, an enemy of peace. Also worthy of note was the fact that the most violent 
demonstrations in one Nordic country against the Viet Nam war had taken place not 
during the most critical moments of the war but when the United States had been 
represented in that country by a black Ambassador. 

58. For its part, Venezuela had no relations of any kind with the racist regime of 
South Africa, whereas, according to United Nations trade statistics, a certain 
Nordic country had increased the value of its exports to South Africa from 
SUS 79,593,000 in 1977 to Sus 182,437,000 in 1980. 

59. Be wished to point out that, at the same time as Venezuela was struggling to 
achieve a new international economic order, it was contributing much more 
international multilateral and bilateral co-operation, proportionally speaking, 
than the developed countries, which had greater resources. 

60. concerning the right to asylum, which was a typically Latin American legal 
institution, Venezuela had consistently sheltered political refugees in its 
embassies or on its territory. Its record in promoting freedom, democracy and 
international solidarity gave Venezuela the right to protest against the singling 
out of Latin America in the area of human rights. It was undeniable that serious 
and untenable manifestations of political intolerance and social injustice had 
existed and continued to exist in some Latin American countries) his country was 
committed to combating those problems in a spirit of solidarity and justice. 
Nevertheless, Latin America was incapable of racism or religious fanatacism, which 
were aberrations which belonged to other cultures. Certain Nordic Governments, 
however, were promoting and supporting armed political movements in Latin America 
whose radical policies would never be accepted in their own countries. 

61. At the present time, both the credibility and the moral authority of the 
United Nations were at stake. The Organization lost moral authority when 
politically motivated, selective and discriminatory criter i a were applied in the 
consideration of human rights violations in the weakest countries of a single 
re9ion of the world. Moral authority was also lost when draft resolutions were 
circulated before the reports of the Special Rapporteurs appointed to consider 
individual countries had been studied, and when their findings were called into 
question if they dared to acknowledge positive trends. The Organization's loss of 
moral authority, and thus of credibility and effectiveness, resulted in a loss for 
human rights. 

62. In order to maintain the authority of the United Nations with respect to human 
rights, his delegation suggested that the Commission on Human Rights should present 
annually to the General Assembly a detailed report on the status of human rights in 
each of the Organization's re9ional groups, following the example of Amnesty 
International. Secondly, Governments which submitted and sponsored draft 
resolutions on human ri9hts should permit the Commission on Human Rights to submit 
to the General Assembly a report on the situation of human rights in their 
countries. 
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63. Mrs. TIRDNA (Philippines) said that the Philippines was a strong advocate of 
the right to free and universal education and the training of national personnel 
for development. It was closely following developments leading to the finalization 
of the UNESCO mid-term plan for 1984-1989 and believed that it would well serve its 
purpose of elaborating policy issues in the field of education which could 
appropriately be dealt with by Governments. TOday, the Philippines ranked well 
above middle-income countries in terms of literacy rate and school enrolment 
ratios. Major educational reforms had been instituted during the period 1972-1982 
following the comprehensive study of the educational system by the Presidential 
Commission to Study Philippine Education in 1970. 

64. Democratization of access to education and training opportunities continued to 
be carried out through various measures and programmes. The proposal to recognize 
madrasah schools which provided education in the Islamic faith to Muslim students 
was being closely studied. Scholarship programmes and study grants had been 
expanded since 1961 and a total of 6,501 students had been recipients of various 
scholarship awards. In non-formal training, the National I4anpower Youth Council 
had trained some 179,000 people and had graduated 17,548 apprentices and 4,725 
learners in 1981. Development of high-level professionals was pursued through 
technical assistance programmes financed by the World Bank and the Asian 
Development Bank. The study on the financing of private higher education provided 
for a more definitive government policy of assistance to private higher 
institutions of learning. In addition, the realignment of education and training 
programmes with the skill requirements of industries continued to be given 
particular attention. 

65. With regard to the report of the Economic and Social council, the Philippines 
supported the view for an integrated policy of development for the simultaneous 
attainment of economic and social objectives. It believed that there was urgent 
need for continuous efforts in understanding and translating into policies the 
linkages among the different aspects of development. The Philippines agreed with 
the general observation that social issues had not been given the importance they 
deserved and that measures for the attainment of social goals had fallen much 
behind those for economic objectives. Economic and social issues could no longer 
be viewed as separate and distinctJ they were indivisible and served to reinforce 
each other. The process of consolidating international efforts in the economic and 
social spheres should use agreed indicators and indices to measure the success of 
both economic and social policies. While her delegation agreed with the so-called 
"group specific" approach to social issues with particular emphasis on social 
welfare and social mobilization, it also believed that it was pragmatic to deal 
with social issues as a whole, both over the short and the long term. 
International efforts, while providing some general guidance on what policy 
directions Governments might take, could not substitute for possible action at the 
national level. It might be useful to intensify exchanges of experience in the 
field within existing regional co-operation schemes. 

66. Her delegation was pleased to note that the work of the Economic and SOcial 
Council was now being given high priority by the General Assembly. The Council was 
the key body in achieving a unified approach to development. Finally, as a member 
of the Commission on Social Development, the Philippines believed that that body 
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was in an advantageous position to contribute to the implementation of social 
development policies at the international and regional levels, and to review social 
programmes for development. The Commission should be given every possible 
opportunity to assist in integrating the socio-economic goals of the United Nations. 

67. Mr. ROSALES RIVERA (El salvador) said that in the economic and social field, 
his Government had continued to carry out an integral and far reaching agrarian 
reform on the legal lines described in the report of the Special Representative of 
the Commission on Human Rights (A/37/611). The nationalization of foreign trade 
and the national financial system were functioning adequately and were oriented for 
the benefit of broad sectors of the population. The eradication of the 
socio-economic causes of the crisis was fundamental to peace. Indeed, one of the 
sources of the violence had been the incompatibility between people's aspirations 
and the economic, social and political structures which were now being 
transformed. Accordingly, the culmination of the process of economic, social and 
political change in El Salvador would be a fundamental basis for the elimination of 
social malaise. El Salvador wished to build a democratic way of life and to 
promote the legal system that would ensure unlimited respect for_ human rights that 
would bring about the social and moral integration of the nation. 

68. The situation with respect to civil and political rights in El Salvador was 
closely linked to the foregoing and for that reason it should be noted that great 
efforts were being made within the framework of the promotion of political 
participation. His delegation noted that the report said little about the progress 
achieved regarding respect for political rights in El Salvador which had been 
reflected in respect for the results of the national elections. 

69. The problem of violence in El Salvador, however, had more profound 
sociological origins. It was painful to acknowledge that historically the figures 
for crimes of violence had been high. That problem had to be solved through a 
broad campaign of education and moral training which was already in progress. The 
people of El Salvador were generous, friendly, open and hard working, and those 
qualities gave grounds for optimism and confidence that the crisis would be 
completely overcome and national reconciliation achieved. 

70. The report, however, indiscriminately presented an overall picture of the 
victims of violent acts, based on press reports, without distinguishing the origin 
of the act, and thus gave the impression that all such acts had come from a single 
source, namely, political violence linked to elements of the State apparatus. As 
could be seen from paragraph 43 of the report, the Special Representative 
considered that in that area the figures should be handled with caution. 
Professor Pastor Ridruejo had adopted the methodology of observing trends and had 
concluded that there had been a reduction of approximately 50 per cent in acts of 
violence in El Salvador. That phenomenon was occurring in an environment of 
conflict in which armed groups with political motives and other groups with 
criminal intentions were generating violence, death, destruction and terror. 
common crime had increased when groups on the extreme left, believing that they 
enjoyed popular support, had irresponsibly and without restriction diat~ib~t~d Q~ms 
that had ended up in the hands of criminals. 
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71. His Government rejected the figures quoted in paragraph 44 on the victims of 
political violence in El Salvador because those figures came from interested 
sources, such as the "Legal Aid", which the Archbishop of E1 Salvador himself had 
stated was acting unilaterally because it was focusing on only one side of the 
problem. That source attributed all the acts to various military units, ignoring 
the existence of armed bodies on the left and right and criminal groups, as well as 
the level of violent acts for non-political motives which, given the atmosphere of 
violence, had been rising. That had given a distorted impression of the situation 
to persons abroad who had no knowledge of an environment with such complex social 
forces. The painful situation was of great concern to the high-level State 
authorities that were attempting to resolve it through the adoption of a series of 
governmental and other measures. The basic government platform, contained in the 
Apaneca Pact, provided for the establishment, by Executive Decision, of a Human 
Rights Commission with broad representation responsible for promoting the 
protection of those rights. At the administrative level, new machinery had been 
established to avoid abuses of authority and to punish such abuses. In addition, 
the systems for the investigation of offences had been improved, and that would 
facilitate the work of the judiciary. A Control Commission had been established in 
the armed forces for the purpose of investigating accusations in that institution, 
for which a code of conduct in the field of human rights had also been issued. 

72. The report also made an incorrect distinction in stating that the figures 
given were for non-combatants when, because of the nature of insurgency and 
counter-insurgency, in many cases it was very difficult to determine whether 
combatants were involved or not. In any event, he hoped that the Third Committee 
would take note of the progress being made, for example, in the considerable 
reduction in the number of victims in El Salvador's painful social conflict. 

73. He wished to draw attention to paragraph 52 of the report on the murders of 
political leaders of the Christian Democratic Party which, since 15 October 1979, 
had been part of the Government. He also wished to draw attention to paragraph 56, 
which stated that figures must be treated with the greatest caution because of the 
complexity of the situations presented. It was regrettable that that part of the 
report insisted on using tendentious and biased sources such as the so-called 
El Salvador Commission on Human Rights, Christian Legal Aid, or the Legal 
Protection Office, organizations which were at least sympathizers of extremist 
groups. 

74. With regard to the persons accused of activities against internal State 
security, or terrorist activities, which the report simply called "political 
prisoners", he wished to draw attention to the information given in paragraph 62, 
which stated that out of 2,478 arrested persons, just over 50 per cent had been 
released and the rest had been brought before various judges. In addition, 
paragraph 66 stated that the International Committee of the Red Cross was still 
being a~~owed to visit detention centres. Paragraphs 66 and 67 gave additiona1 
positive information on the treatment of detained persons. The incidents described 
in paragraphs 67, 68 and 80 could be construed as a product of the strong political 
views of the witnesses. 
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75. With regard to part 4 on terrorist acts, it was important, for a better 
understanding of the facts, to note the high levels of sabotage against the economy 
of El Salvador perpetrated by the guerrilla opposition, as detailed in 
paragraphs 71 to 75. Those acts continued, despite the fact that the country had 
suffered from an earthquake in June and great floods in September that had left 
thousands injured and much damage, and had required international assistance 
co-ordinated by UNDRO, for which his country was most grateful. In the light of 
those natural disasters and the effects of the international economic crisis, the 
acts of economic sabotage were even more reprehensible in the eyes of the 
Salvadorian people. 

76. With regard to part 5 on the general attitude of the Salvadorian judiciary, 
the Special Representative had noted the signs of a slight increase in the activity 
of the judiciary compared with the year before. The judicial system had been the 
object of severe criticism and was accused of ineffectiveness. His delegation 
recognized that there were faults, but those were the result of the current violent 
situation. The difficulties of the situation had been pointed out to the Special 
Representative by the Attorney-General, as set forth in paragraph 78 of the report. 

77. Mrs. AZIZUDDIN (Pakistan) said that her country was particularly concerned 
with the subject of hwnan rights and mass exoduses because it was host to nearly 
3 million Afghan refugees. Her delegation emphasized the need to remove the root 
causes leading to such mass exoduses and provide adequate assistance to countries 
of first asylum. The study by the Special Rapporteur contained important 
conclusions and reco~nendations, and it was hoped that his advice would be 
available to the Group of Governinental Experts on International Co-operation to 
Avert New Flows of Refugees. 

78. Her Government was determined to extend maximum co-operation to the 
international coinmunity in its efforts to eliminate the menace of traffic in 
narcotic drugs. It had already adopted a number of measures to that end, imposing 
a complete ban on trade in and the production, processing, possession, manufacture, 
sale and use of all intoxicants, as well as on the cultivation of opium. It had 
also taken several steps to ensure strict enforcement of the drug law. The 
co-ordination among drug law enforcement agencies had been enhanced and training 
facilities extended to them to improve their ability to identify drugs and perfect 
detection techniques. 

79. Those measures had produced positive results. The production of opium had 
declined from the record figure of 800 tons in 1978-1979 to 80 to 85 tons in 
1980-1981. A further reduction in the acreage under poppy cultivation had been 
achieved during the production season of 1981-1982 through efforts to strengthen 
the ban on it even in tribal areas. Intensification of law enforcement activity to 
curb the illicit traffic in narcotics had resulted in sizeable seizures of heroin 
and other drugs during 1981 and 1982. 

80. At the international level, Pakistan co-operated fully with the agencies 
concerned. The Pakistan Narcotics Control Board had estalished working 
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relationships with similar agencies in other countries. Constant contacts were 
maintained with relevant United Nations agencies and INTERPOL. Pakistan was a 
member of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs and took an active part in its 
discussions. 

81. Her delegation expressed its grave concern over the growth of the problem of 
illicit traffic in narcotic drugs, which emphasized the need for even greater 
vigilance and co-operation on the part of Governments and international agencies. 
The task should be tackled through intensive programmes at the national and 
international levels to reduce demand for heroin and other narcotic drugs and thus 
reduce their prices, intensified law enforcement efforts to curb illicit traffic in 
drugs, and economic assistance to producing countries to encourage income 
substitution programmes which would enable farmers to shift to cash crops other 
than opium. 

82. Her delegation reiterated its condemnation of the rascist regime of SOuth 
Africa and expressed total solidarity with the people of that country in their 
struggle to establish majority rule and achieve their fundamental rights and 
freedoms. It believed that it was incumbent upon all members of the international 
community to deny moral, political, economic and military assistance to the 
Pretoria regime and to extend all possible support to the victims of its racist 
policies. 

83. Her delegation appreciated the work done by the Working Group on the Drafting 
of an International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant 
Workers and their Families and the WOrking Group on the Draft Declaration on the 
human rights of individuals who are not citizens of the country in which they live, 
and hoped that they would be able to complete their important tasks. 

84. Lastly, her delegation hoped that the Committee would again take action 
through consensus to support assistance to refugees in Ddibouti, Somalia and the 
Sudan and to displaced persons in Ethiopia. 

85. Mr. VOICU (Romania) said that since the General Assembly had adopted by 
consensus that very day resolution 37/48 entitled "International Youth Year: 
participation, development, peace", the full implementation of the Specific 
Programme of Measures and Activities to be undertaken prior to and during the Year 
as well as of all the recommendations of the Advisory Committee for the 
International Youth Year at its second session had become particularly topical. 

86. Economic and Social Council resolution 1982/28 invited all United Nations 
bodies, other international intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations 
concerned to pay particular attention to the improvement of co-ordination and 
information in the field of youth in the context of the implementation of that 
Programme. That paragraph had a bearing on decision 5 (II) adopted at the current 
session of the General Assembly which in paragraph 1 recommended the organization 
of five regional meetings in 1983 in accordance with the Programme and in 
paragraph 4 requested the Secretary-General, through the Centre for Social 
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Development and Humanitarian Affairs at Vienna and the regional commissions to 
provide all necessary support for those regional meetings. In General Assembly 
resolution 37/48, the Secretary-General had also been requested to take all 
necessary measures to ensure the success of those regional meetings. 

87. The Secretariat now had the necessary authorization to prepare for those 
regional meetings. His delegation would like the Secretariat to submit a calendar 
for those five meetings as soon as possible so that they could be included in the 
Calendar of COnferences for 1983. The sponsors of General Assembly resolution 
A/37/48 had already submitted unofficially certain suggestions as to possible dates 
for the five regional meetings namely: 21-25 February 1983 for the EConomic 
Commission for AfricaJ 14-18 March 1983 for the Economic Commission for West AsiaJ 
6-10 June 1983 for the Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific) 
4-8 July 1983 for the Economic Commission for Latin America and 5-9 September 1983 
for the EConomic Commission for Europe, which had been invited to meet in Romania, 
and was awaiting a reply from the Department of Conference Services on that 
matter. His delegation wished to emphasize the need to send out the invitations to 
those meetings as soon as possible. 

88. The documentation for each meeting need not be very voluminous since, it would 
consist mainly of the Specific Programme of r4easures and Activities to be 
undertaken prior to and during the International Youth Year and the recomn1endations 
approved by the current session (A/37/348), which were available in all official 
languages. Those 1natters should be settled before the end of the current session, 
and his delegation reserved the right to pursue the question in both the Fifth 
Connni ttee and the Comrni ttee on Conferences. 

, 
89. Ms. RADIC (Yugoslavia) said that her delegation attached great importance to 
the right to development as a human right and to the elaboration of a draft 
declaration on that right by the group of experts. It therefore regretted that its 
support for the continuation of the financing of that group's sessions by the 
United Nations budget could not have been taken into account prior to the adoption 
by the Fifth Committee of the negative decision by the Advisory Committee on 
Administrative and Budgetary Questions (ACABQ). 

90. Her delegation also supported the elaboration of the draft conventions on the 
rights of the child and those of migrant workers and their families and hoped that 
the draft texts would soon be produced. It had participated in both intersessional 
and sessional meetings of the working group on the latter draft convention and was 
convinced that it would produce a text acceptable to both States of origin and 
States of employment. 

91. Her delegation noted with grave concern that mass violations of human rights, 
entailing continued disregard for human life, had continued in El Salvador and that 
the judiciary had failed to take effective measures to punish those found 
responsible for assassination and torture. In line with the Final Communique of 
the Co-ordinating Bureau of the NOn-Aligned Countries in June 1982, her delegation 
was convinced that all political forces in El Salvador must work together towards a 
comprehensive negotiated political solution of the situation. 

/ ... 
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92. Her delegation reiterated its deep concern for the lack of improvement of 
human rights in Chile, the lack of information on the numerous persons who had 
disappeared for political reasons and on cases of torture, and the failure of the 
judiciary fully to exercise its functions. It was evident that the maintenance and 
broadening of emergency and exceptional legislation and promulgation of a 
constitution which did not reflect a freely expressed popular will and whose 
provisions suppressed or restricted the exercise of hwnan rights and fundamental 
freedoms called for the extension of the mandate of the Special Rapporteur. 

93. Her delegation also supported the resolution on the measures to be taken 
against Nazi, Fascist and neo-Fascist activities and all other for1ns of 
totalitarian ideologies and practices based on racial intolerance, hatred and 
terror (A/C.3/37/L.69). Her Government had also submitted its reply to the 
Secretary-General on that question, the summary of which was contained in document 
A/37/188/Add.l. 

94. Her delegation was likewise deeply concerned at the violations of human rights 
in Guatemala, including the repression, and displacement of the Indian population, 
and believed that the situation in that country must be followed closely by the 
Commission on Human Rights and the General ASsembly. 

95. Another point to which Yugoslavia attached great importance was the problem of 
student refugees in southern Africa, which persisted as a result of the policy of 
apartheid. Her delegation was convinced of the need for continued efforts to 
mobilize resources and organize programmes of assistance to student refugees from 
South Africa and Namibia as well as of the need for continued financial support for 
the regular programmes of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for 
Refugees and other relevant projects and programmes. The report of the 
Director-General of UNESCO on the right to education, based on the Draft 
Medium-Term Plan for 1984-1989 (A/37/521), was very positive and useful. Her 
delegation attached particular importance to the obligations of the states of 
employment with respect to the education of children and other members of the 
families of migrant workers. All States had an obligation to provide for equal 
opportunities for the education of the members of minorities in their own mother 
tongue. 

96. Miss CARTA {France) said that the study of the Special Rapporteur on Human 
Rights and Massive Exoduses (E/CN.4/l503), taking account as it did of the 
humanitarian aspects of the problem, had made a useful contribution to Government 
consideration of means of strengthening international co-operation in order to 
prevent mass exoduses. Since such exoduses caused great suffering for the people 
concerned, action to prevent them had become urgent. The French Government had 
transmitted its comments on the Special Rapporteur's study in which it had analysed 
the link established in that study between the internal and external factors 
causing mass exoduses and their relation to violations of human rights. That 
analysis had shown the difficulty of distinguishing between phenomena which were 
both causes and consequences of violations of human rights. 

/ ... 
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97. The report also showed that the United Nations should study humanitarian 
assistance as a whole, since assistance to displaced persons was one of the 
immediate consequences of mass exoduses. The humanitarian assistance of the United 
Nations was not co-ordinated. Confusion between mass exoduses and migratory flows 
had sometimes weakened the principles of international protection for true 
refugees. Her delegation was pleased to note that the Special Rapporteur did not 
question the principles of existing international legislation concerning refugees 
which appeared satisfactory and should be respected. The specific treatment of 
mass exoduses should be in accordance with General Assembly resolution 36/148. The 
report on mass exoduses, by emphasizing the economic and social conditions which 
might lead to such exoduses, showed that their prevention was a matter for 
international co-operation leading to the institution of a code of conduct in that 
regard. Her delegation would follow with great interest the work of the Group of 
Governmental Experts to be established pursuant to General Assembly 
resolution 36/148 and thought that the guidelines proposed in the study by the 
Special Rapporteur could be usefully investigated by the Group. 

98. Mr. BELL (Canada), referring to the report of the Special Rapporteur on Human 
Rights and Massive Exoduses and its own draft resolution A/C.3/37/L.74 said that 
since the establishment 30 years earlier of the Office of the United Nations High 
Commissioner for Refugees, refugee problems had grown significantly worse. The 
past few years had seen an increasing number of mass exoduses of people, due to 
some extent to natural disasters but mainly to man-made disasters, and 
precipitating humanitarian crises of immense proportions. There were currently 
10 million refugees, a situation which, apart from the misery caused to its 
victims, seriously undermined the social, economic and political stability of many 
developing countries and regions. 

99. Refugee problems extended far beyond the immediate humanitarian impact of a 
mass exodus. Emergency relief aid, while essential, treated only the symptom) 
in order to cure the disease, it must be prevented. The international community 
had so far failed to do so. 

100. The Special Rapporteur had focused on the two essential responsibilities of 
the international community with respect to mass exoduses; first, that adequate 
protection and emergency relief assistance to victims of such exoduses must be 
provided for and the heavy burden imposed upon countries of first asylum shared) 
and second, that the international community could no longer be content to deal 
with the results of mass exoduses but must make an effort to eliminate or at least 
mitigate their causes. The three most important of the Special Rapporteur's 
conclusions, which deserved serious consideration and support from Member States, 
were that adequate assistance to both refugees and countries of first asylum was 
linked with the elimination or alleviation of the causes of mass flows of refugees; 
that Governments and international organizations must co-ordinate their efforts to 
deal with the complex and multiple causes of mass flows) and that mass exoduses 
were the result of violations of human rights. The draft resolution submitted by 
his delegation was intended to build upon the Special Rapporteur's report in a 
constructive manner. 
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101. As requested by the Commission on Human Rights, Canada, a nur~er of other 
countries and the Secretary-General had submitted comments to the Special 
Rapporteur on his report. The generally positive reaction from Governments 
confirmed the growing realization that action must soon be taken to tackle the 
problem. Most countries had commented on certain specific points in the report 
which might require clarification and/or further evaluation. Canada had attempted 
to deal with those legitimate concerns in its draft resolution. 

102. The recorrnnendations could be divided into two categories; recommendations 1-5 
were general in nature and recommendations 6-9 suggested new and more effective 
ways of dealing with humanitarian crises. The two groups of recommendations were 
treated differently in the draft resolution. 

103. As noted by the Secretary-General in his comments, recommendations 1-5 could 
be given further consideration and acted upon, taking into account existing 
mandates of international agencies, appropriate consultations within the United 
Nations system and comments by lvlember States. That would permit more inunediate 
consideration of some of the broad factors underlying the problems of mass exoduses 
and possible measures which could be adopted. 

104. The Secretary-General's comments showed that recommendations 6-9 represented a 
solid foundation for future action. Clearly, the views and intentions of Member 
States concerning the implications of those recommendations must be taken fully 
into account. Consequently, the draft resolution referred those questions to the 
Secretary-General for further examination, with sufficient opportunity for 
Governments to conunent before a report was submitted to the General Assembly at its 
thirty-eighth session. It had been suggested that the draft resolution did not go 
far enough and that the scope and urgency of the problems demanded more dynamic 
action. His delegation had every sympathy for that view but was anxious to take 
account of the variety of approaches represented in.the Committee. 

105. In urging support for the draft resolution, he wished to stress two of its 
more important features: the first related to the exclusively humanitarian 
motivations and considerations which had consistently been at the root of the 
process and which explained why it had had such universal supportJ the second 
related to the fact that successive resolutions of the General Assembly and of the 
Commission on Human Rights since 1979 had all been adopted without a vote. His 
delegation was confident that those two features would be maintained throughout the 
consideration of the subject at the current session. 

106. Mass exoduses of refugees were one of the most serious humanitarian challanges 
which had confronted the international community in recent years. The adoption of 
the draft resolution would represent an important advance in the process of making 
the United Nations system better able to discharge its humanitarian obligations 
towards the millions of victims of mass exoduses. In conjunction with such 
initiatives as the new humanitarian order and efforts to improve the co-ordination 
of humanitarian assistance, success in that respect would be of direct, long-term 
benefit to those developing countries which had been so affected by the refugee 
problem. 

The meeting rose at 6.35 p.m. 




